APPENDIX F

JOINT MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE

AND REPRESENTATIVES OF PARISH COUNCILS

Monday 6 December 2004 at 7:00 pm

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman and Leader of the City Council), Councillor Mrs Holland (Chairman of CPCA), Mrs Forsyth, Ms Johnson (Arthuret Parish Council), Ms Mitchell (Kirkandrews on Esk Parish Council), Mr Dodd, Mr Powley and Mr Johnson (St Cuthbert Without Parish Council), Mr Earp and Ms Waldie (Wetheral Parish Council), Mr Ridley (Irthington Parish Council), Mr Hogg, Mr Cartwright (Walton Parish Council), Mrs Auld and Mr Craig (Dalston Parish Council), Mr Power (Hayton Parish Council), Mr Jefferson, Mr Porter, Mr Collier (Westlinton Parish Council), Ms Irving, Mr Nicholson (Stanwix Rural Parish Council), Ms Reed, Mr Little and Ms Whitfield (Orton Parish Council), Mrs Pattinson (Brampton Parish Council), Mr Cornish and Mrs McKenna (Beaumont Parish Council),  Mr Sheard and Ms Ternent (Cumbria County Council), Councillor Mrs Bowman, Councillor Bloxham, Councillor Mrs Geddes, Councillor Firth, Councillor Knapton (Carlisle City Council), Ms Mooney (Town Clerk & Chief Executive), Ms Connelly (Interim Executive Director), Mr Egan (Head of Legal and Democratic Services), Mr Battersby (Head of Commercial and Technical Services), Ms Hook. (Head of Strategy & Performance), Mr Eales (Head of Planning), Mr Hardman (Local Plans Manager), Mr Beattie (Economic Development Manager, Claire Rankin (Rural Support Officer), Angela Brown (Head of Finance), Clive Moth (Secretary Carlisle Parish Councils Association) and Ian Dixon (Committee Services Manager)

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Mr D Rutherford, Miss P Dalton (Carlisle Parish Councils Association), Mr Chipchase (Nether Denton and Upper Denton Parish Council).  Councillor Mrs Bowman’s apologies were also submitted for lateness.

2. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting between the City Council’s Executive and representatives of Parish Councils held on 12 July 2004 had been circulated.

RESOLVED – That the minutes be agreed.

3.
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising from the minutes.

4.
CUMBRIA RURAL INFRASTRUCTURE SUPPORT PROGRAMME 


(CRISP)

Mr Sheard, Carlisle Area Support Manager, Cumbria County Council, reported on the background to the Cumbria Rural Infrastructure Support Programme (CRISP). He informed the meeting that it was a county-wide initiative and would consider applications for grant funding for either capital or revenue funding for a 3-year period to support services which were under threat of removal, which would enable those services to be retained and provide a benefit for the rural community.  He stated that if there were locations where village shops might be under threat and a village pub had spare space which could be used as a shop, but which would require some adaptations to be carried out, then an application could be made for a grant under the CRISP Programme to enable those works to be carried out and that would protect  both services to the benefit of the local community.

Mr Sheard added that a bid for the Programme had been worked up with the Rural Regeneration Board and the North West Development Agency had approved the bid.  However, that did not mean that funding was currently available as further confirmation was required from the North West Development Agency before the scheme could run.  Mr Sheard suggested that if Parish Council representatives had questions or queries on the Programme, then they could contact either Claire Rankin, Georgina Ternent or himself who would be happy to try and assist.  

Mr Sheard noted that Parishes currently looked to identify priority projects for capital grants funds and suggested that if Parishes focused on how any such applications might protect or assist in the retention of services, then bids could also be submitted into the CRISP Programme. The Programme would however only fund 50% of the costs.  He added that it might also be possible to fund any improvements to village halls which were required as a result of the Disability Discrimination Act as the costs of carrying out necessary works to village halls might be prohibitive and could result in some village halls being closed.  He suggested that in those instances applications could be submitted to the CRISP Programme and to the City and County Councils Capital Grants Funds Scheme. 

In response to a question from the Chairman of the Parish Councils Association, Mr Sheard suggested that the maximum grant under the CRISP Programme could be in the order of £25,000, but he encouraged anyone who was considering making an application to contact Claire Rankin or Georgina Ternent to discuss the Programme and submit their applications quickly.  He also reminded the meeting of the fact that the scheme could be used to provide revenue funding, something which was not often the case.  He added that he would circulate further details on the Programme as soon as he could, but was still waiting on the confirmation from the North West Development Agency.

Councillor Mitchelson suggested that Parish Council representatives and City Council representatives note Mr Sheard’s report.

5. QUALITY PARISH INITIATIVE

Mr Moth, Secretary of Carlisle Parish Councils Association, reported on the Quality Parish Council Scheme and informed the meeting that the Scheme was an initiative which was supported by both the Government and the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.  The aim of the Scheme was to build better connections with the community, improve the administration and management of Parish Councils, and explore and review Parish Councils’ relationships with their principal authorities.  Mr Moth commented that the Parish Councils Association in Carlisle had excellent links with City Council and also had already drawn up a Parish Councils Charter. He added however that he had recently written to the City Council with regard to the need to draw up a base line survey of Parish Councils in the City Council’s area, which would set out base information about the services and activities currently undertaken by local Councils and give an idea as to the future aspirations of Parishes within the City Council’s area.  He added that there also needed to be an appraisal carried out by the City Council of their current position and future plans, notably with regard to joint arrangements with Parish Councils and the range of collaborative working arrangements which might be included in the Parish Charter.  He felt that there was important work to be done in exploring the relationship between the City Councils and Parish Councils with regard to joint arrangements and functions which might be carried out by Parish Councils.

Mr Moth also introduced Georgina Ternent of the Cumbria County Council, who was based in Penrith and who was Programme Manager for the Voluntary and Parish Sectors.  He added that part of her role was to support the Cumbria Association of Local Councils.

Mr Moth felt that the Quality Parish Initiative was a starting point in looking at an overall strategy on partnerships and the work which was being carried out by Ms Ternent and the Cumbria Association of Local Councils was improving the ties and relationships between the principal authorities and the Parish Councils.  He asked Parish Clerks to keep up to date on the issue of Quality Parish Schemes and Parish Councillors to consider what it might mean for individual Parishes to achieve Quality Parish status in that it would give Parishes certain rights and could in the future lead to the transfer of services from the principal authorities to the Parish Councils, which in turn would create a number of opportunities for those Parishes.  

Mrs Pattinson, Brampton Parish Council, indicated that Brampton was well on its way to achieving Quality Parish status but asked what steps the City Council were taking to be able to react to Parishes which achieved that status and what services were being considered as part of the transfer.  

Councillor Mitchelson commented that the City Council was presently in talks with the Association of Local Councils to discuss the subject of devolvement to Parishes who achieved Quality Parish status. Those discussions had not yet developed to the point at which they could discuss individual areas of joint working or devolution of services.  Mr Moth added that the Quality Parish Initiative was still in its infancy and, whilst some Parishes were keen to proceed, there was a need for joint discussions to explore the implications together and, whilst the objective was to see some services being transferred sooner rather than later, the implications for both parishes and the principal authorities and the members of the public and community needed to be explored and considered. He was keen to arrange a joint meeting to discuss that further but if parishes were looking to make early progress on Quality Parish status, the Association of Local Councils would help and support them.

6.
PLANNING ISSUES

Mr Eales (Head of Planning Services) reported on issues relating to retrospective applications, Tree Preservation Orders and amendments to planning applications.

With regard to planning enforcement, he highlighted the problems which were caused by retrospective applications, but added that it was not an offence to commence work without planning approval.  When retrospective applications were received for work which had already been carried out, local authorities needed to deal with those applications.  He suggested that the applications could be categorised as those applications which were straightforward and  where there was no valid reason for not approving the application.  Other applications which could be approved subject to a number of conditions and those applications which should be refused and for which enforcement action would be required.  He also added that local authorities could issue Stop Notices on development, although these were used rarely.  

Councillor Bloxham asked whether the Regional Spatial Planning Guidelines would address those anomalies, and the Head of Planning responded that the matters to which he had referred were national policies and not regional policies.

Councillor Collier, Westlinton Parish Council, asked whether the City Council were reluctant to serve Stop Notices.  The Head of Planning responded that the local authority would determine the applications for retrospective approvals in accordance with the same policies and plans against which other applications are considered.  He added however that the serving of Enforcement Notices was rare and he recounted an instance of a new development in the New Forest when the case had been taken to Court and the building was demolished.  

Councillor Nicholson, Stanwix Rural Parish Council, asked about the impact of the Departure Regulations 1999 and the ability for the Council to override local planning policy.  The Head of Planning commented that Section 54A stated that if an application is in accordance with the Development Plan it should be approved.  If an application is not in accordance with the Development Plan but there were other matters which needed to be taken into account, then the application could also be approved.  He suggested that incidences could include situations where the Development Plan was some years old or where proposals had come to light that were never considered as part of the Local Plan.  In those instances, the application would be submitted to the Government Office for consideration or taken to a Planning Inquiry, but it was a matter of interpretation and the interpretation of planning, whether it was by Councillors or Officers, was sometimes different from the interpretation of applicants.

Mr Eales reminded the meeting that the principle effect of Tree Preservation Orders (TPOs) was that the Local Planning Authority should give consent before works are carried out to a tree or group of trees.  He reminded the meeting of the process which was adopted in making TPOs, particularly that the TPO was served on the land owner and the adjacent owner.  He added that the main purpose of the Order was to ensure that consent was gained  prior to works being carried out; he added however that if the tree was dead or dangerous then it could be removed without consent and without the need to ask the Local Planning Authority for approval.  However, the Local Planning Authority suggested that they be given 5 days notice of such works as if it was found, after the work had been carried out, that the work was not necessary, then the owner would be subject to a heavy fine.

Councillor Holland commented on the frustration which could be caused in relation to the cutting down of trees, and asked whether the Local Planning Authority fined people who carried out such work.  The Head of Planning reminded the meeting of a case in Wetheral when works had been carried out to a tree near the Church and the owner had been taken to Court. He also reminded the meeting that most work was carried out because trees were either dead or dying and he added that thinning was necessary and could improve the health of trees.

Councillor Pattinson (Brampton Parish Council) asked whether when trees were removed the Local Planning Authority issued Orders to replace those trees with trees of a similar size.  The Head of Planning commented that the Local Planning Authority required any trees which were removed to be replaced with trees of an appropriate size and species, but added that semi- mature trees could often taken longer to settle once planted than younger trees which rooted more easily.

Mr Little (Orton Parish Council) asked whether it was necessary before cutting down trees for a licence to be obtained from the Forestry Commission.  The Head of Planning responded that there was no need for a licence to be obtained from the Forestry Commission unless the volume of trees to be removed was above a certain cubic capacity.

Mr Eales also commented on amendments to planning applications and added that he had been informed that certain Parish Councils were not receiving notification of such amendments.  He apologised if that had happened and would seek to ensure that in the future all Parish Councils were notified of amendments to planning applications.

Ms Auld (Dalston Parish Council) added that in addition to not receiving notification of amendments to planning applications, the Parish Council had not received some Decision Notices.  

Councillor Power (Hayton Parish Council) commented on instances where  applications had been approved, and significant variations had been made to those approvals, and asked whether in such circumstances the consultation  followed the same process as the original planning consultations.  The Head of Planning Services confirmed that in such instances Parish Councils should be notified and he would investigate the comments which had been made.

Mr Hardman (Local Plans Manager) updated the meeting on progress with the review of the Local Plan. He commented that following the consultation on the draft Plan in July and August, the Council had received 775 comments of which 134 had been letters of support and the remaining comments had been objections to the Plan.  He highlighted many of the issues which had been raised including sustainable locations, renewable energy, economic development and growth, and in particular land allocations and the need to create a balance between allocation of land for employment and housing.  

Mr Hardman added that some Parishes had already submitted objections to the Plan and had indicated that they would pursue those objections to an inquiry.  Other Parishes had not submitted any comments as yet and he added that he was willing to undertake discussions with Parishes either on the general policies in the Plan or in respect of specific sites.  He further added that the City Council would need to respond to the various objections submitted and either accept the objections or refuse them.

He added that with regard to the future programme, the City Council would be shortly publicising a revised deposit Plan and would invite comments on changes which had been made to the original Plan.  A report would then be submitted to the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Meetings in January/February, and to the Council’s Executive in March.  It was anticipated that the Plan would be published in March/April 2005.

Ms Auld (Dalston Parish Council) asked what weight the City Council would give to the outcomes of Parish Plans within the Local Plan.  Mr Hardman confirmed that the Council would have regard to Parish Plans unless they were fundamentally at odds with the Local Plan.  He felt that it was likely that the Council would seek to adopt Parish Plans as Supplementary Planning Guidance, as the Council had done recently with the Burgh by Sands Parish Plan where the Council had adopted the design statement element of the Parish Plan for use in considering future planning applications.

7.
HOUSING STRATEGY

Gillian Connelly (Interim Executive Director) reported on the preparation of the Council’s Housing Strategy.  She informed the meeting that the Housing Strategy for Carlisle considered national and local priorities and aspirations for the role of housing within local communities and looked at the contribution which housing could make to social, economic and environmental wellbeing of the local communities.  It was also a strategy which provided a direction not just from the City Council but for all agencies in the public, private and voluntary sectors who had a stake in housing.

She added that the Strategy had identified 3 key priorities in respect of:

· Supporting homeless and other vulnerable people;

· Decent homes including empty properties and;

· Affordability and balance in the housing market.

She added that parts of the Strategy would be of interest to Parish Councils and highlighted those issues relating to supporting people which would allow people to stay in their own home longer, matters relating to energy efficiency as identified under the decent homes priority and the work which could be carried out around affordable warmth which might well affect rural housing.  She also commented on affordability, particularly in view of the increase in house prices and the way in which wages had not kept up with those increases. 

Ms Connelly added that the Government Office North West was currently considering the Strategy and, whilst the Housing Strategy was not yet approved, she felt it would be a good opportunity to share the Strategy with Parish representatives to get feedback on the priorities which the Council had identified.

Councillor Holland highlighted the work which Jeremy Hewitson, the Housing Enabling Officer, had carried out in the preparation of Parish Plans and relating those Plans to the Housing Strategy.  She felt that it was essential to maintain the momentum which had been built up by Mr Hewitson’s work and hoped that the current temporary appointment would be extended.  Ms Connelly added that the Council would, once the Housing Strategy was approved, look to see how the different elements contained in it could be delivered.

Mrs Pattinson (Brampton Parish Council) noted the comments that 60% of homes in the social rented sector within the City Council’s area were unfit.  Ms Connelly acknowledged that the standards of housing were a major issue in respect of social housing; hence the work which had identified the problem as a priority within this Strategy.  

Councillor Bloxham added that the Government Decent Home Standards laid down various criteria which needed to be met and reminded the meeting that a large number of houses had been demolished in the Raffles area as there was no demand for that type of property and added that there were houses in Botcherby which were difficult to let and some properties in the rural area which needed remedial work carried out to them to bring them back into habitation.

Councillor Earp (Wetheral) asked whether the figures included flats above retail premises and Ms Connelly confirmed that this was the case.  

8.
LICENSING POLICY

Ms Connelly (Interim Executive Director) informed the meeting that following the Licensing Act which transferred liquor licensing from the Magistrates to the City Council, the Council was shortly to consider the adoption of a Licensing Policy.  She added that a significant level of consultation had already taken place on the policy which would be implemented as from 7th February 2005.  She highlighted the situation with regard to liquor licensing for village halls and the impact of the new policy on the present arrangements.  Under the Licensing Act a permitted temporary event which lasted less than 4 days and attracted less than 500 people would not need a licence.  However applicants would need to be over 18 to apply and would need to serve notice if drink was to be served at the event.  Applicants could not organise more than 12 events at the same venue in any one year, with a non-licence holder only being able to organise 5 events.  A licence holder would be able to stage up to 50 events per year.  

Mr Moth noted the requirements that only 12 events could be held in the same venue per year and commented on the difficulties which would be caused to village hall committees, as under the previous licensing regime a village hall was able to hold 30 licensed events per year.  He asked whether the restriction was a national restriction or a local policy, as it was likely to seriously reduce the income to village halls.  Councillor Bloxham indicated that it was a national restriction but suggested that not a great deal had changed because of the passing of the new Act in that if village halls wanted to stage 12 or more events, then they could apply for a blanket approval from Licensing.  He added that people who held a personal licence would be able to stage up to 50 events per year and those events did not have to be staged in one place.  He suggested that generally the changes should improve the position for people organising events and added that the policy, which the Council had been recommended to adopt, was a county-wide policy.  He further added that if village halls were experiencing difficulties, they should contact the Council’s Licensing Officers who would be willing to help.  

Mr Moth added that an unlicensed person could only arrange 5 events and that did not seem to the benefit of village halls, but he had difficulty in equating the restrictions on arranging events in respect of people who didn’t hold a licence, people who held a personal licence, occasional premises licences and licensed premises.  Councillor Bloxham agreed to ask the Council’s Licensing Officer to set out a list of frequently asked questions and their responses and circulate those to all Parish Council Clerks to update them on this matter.

Councillor Earp (Wetheral) asked about the fee structure for the licences.  Councillor Bloxham indicated that the fee structure was based on rateable value and would need to be self financing.  He anticipated that there would be a formula used in setting the fees but that formula had not yet been set.  

Mr Egan, Head of Legal and Democratic Services, commented that if village halls wished to arrange more than 12 events per year, then an application should be made to have the hall licensed and then the hall would be able to stage as many events as required.  Village halls would then need to identify a licence holder and a personal liquor licence holder. 

Mr Moth felt it would be helpful for Parish Council representatives to have a meeting with Licensing Officers.  Councillor Bloxham agreed that a special meeting could be arranged with Parish representatives and the Licensing Officers to discuss and answer any questions or queries. He cautioned however that, whilst the City Council were due to take over responsibility at the turn of the year, some of the Regulations were still outstanding.  

Ms Mooney, Town Clerk & Chief Executive, added that in the meantime the Licensing Officers would send out a list of frequently asked questions and their responses in order to clarify matters for Parish representatives.

9.      CORPORATE PLAN PRIORITIES AND BUDGET SETTING FOR

2005/06

Councillor Mitchelson circulated a list of the City Councils Corporate Plan Priorities and reminded the meeting that the Executive was currently considering their budget proposals and were consulting different groups before they set out their draft proposals.  He added that the City Council had adopted the City Vision Mission Statement of ensuring a high quality of life for all in both the urban and rural communities.  The Council had taken that Statement and translated it into a number of strategic priorities and had also developed 21 key aims which would help the Council to deliver those promises.  Councillor Mitchelson added that in respect of the Council’s Budget proposals, the Council did not have enough resources to deliver all the things it wished to, hence they were consulting other groups to hear what their priorities were.  The City Council had already met with Councillor Holland to get an indication of the issues which were important to Parish Councils.  Councillor Holland had highlighted a number of priorities:-

· Tourism would help to stimulate the rural economy, particularly with initiatives like DEFRA’s Rural Enterprise Scheme which would make a positive impact on the Hadrian’s Wall corridor.  She  had also suggested that similar pump priming projects could help stimulate growth in the North Eden area.  

· Environment and the extension of the green box scheme to rural areas.  

· Village Halls and the role they had in helping to tackle social exclusion and in providing more services with regard to health related matters.

· Transport in rural areas was a big issue and would help address the priority of equality of services for hard-to-reach groups.  Councillor Mitchelson added however that, whilst improved transport was also a priority for the City Council, the Council’s influence was limited to a lobbying role.  

· Rural Housing and continuing support from the City Council in this area.  

Councillor Mitchelson added that the Council needed to project its future resources including the level of Government grant against the Council’s aspirations and obligations and he reminded the meeting that there were statutory obligations on the Council and new responsibilities, particularly those arising from civil contingencies, licensing and recycling, together with improvements to existing services such as waste collection and environmental health which made competing demands on the Council’s resources.   

Councillor Mitchelson also reminded the meeting that although the Council collected the Council tax, the City Council’s share last year was only 13% of the sum collected, with the majority (75%) going to the County Council and the Police Authority getting 12%.  

Councillor Mitchelson, in response to questions from Mr Moth, indicated that the Government were proposing a 3.7% increase in the level of grant and Councillor Firth added that the figure was 3.75% extra to last year’s adjusted figure.  He pointed out that the Council had been allocated additional duties and functions to carry out without additional funding and, whilst the Council had taken on civil contingencies’ responsibility and the Government settlement included a sum for those duties, it was difficult to identify where that sum was included.  

Mrs Brown (Head of Finance) added that the additional 3.75% would not solve the Council’s Budget deficit.  Mrs Brown also added that two Parish Councils had not yet submitted their precepts and Mr Moth agreed to chase up the two outstanding Parishes.

10.
RECYCLING

Mr Battersby (Head of Commercial & Technical Services) updated the meeting on recycling and waste minimisation issues.  He reminded the meeting of the statutory landfill directive which restricted the amount of waste that could be dumped in landfill sites and added that Cumbria would not meet its target for 2006/07 and in the best case scenario would meet that target in 2009/10.  He added that over a 10-year period, i.e. by 2020, the County Council would only be able to take 30% of the waste which was currently dumped in landfill to a landfill site.  He added that the County Council recognised the position and were looking at a strategic plan to overcome the problems that might be faced.  

Mr Battersby commented that in terms of recycling the City Council had done well and last year had introduced a pilot scheme for kerbside collection which took effect from 1st April 2004 in partnership with Eden.  This had had a significant impact on achieving the Council’s recycling targets.  The City Council was expected to recycle a percentage of domestic waste and last year had achieved 29%, which was an increase of 12% over the previous year, but was lower than the target of 33% for next year.  The Council were continuing to monitor the kerbside collections and use the information which was gained.  This information was also helping to shape the future plans and he had submitted bids to develop and look at other measures for recycling and waste minimisation.  

Mr Battersby added that in respect of paper collection, the rural areas were not yet covered and he was looking at ways to consolidate the service and was also looking to provide facilities for recycling of cardboard and plastic and to extend the garden waste scheme. He was hoping to fund a 4th collection crew which would cover additional properties not currently covered and which he hoped would take the Council above its 33% recycling target.  He added that the Council also needed to look at the special collection service to see if there could be more control over that service and kerbside collections.

Ms Auld (Dalston Parish Council) commented that Dalston Parish Council supported the bid for a 4th collection crew as the Dalston Village was split and some villagers had garden waste collected and others didn’t.  Councillor Bloxham added that citizens needed to recycle more, but noted that whenever rubbish was put out, it was collected and taken away.  This was clearly not sustainable as from 2010 there would be no more landfill sites and incineration and biochemical plants were alternatives which needed to be investigated.  He added that the County Council would need to take the initiative on waste disposal and, whilst the District Councils had done a lot of work on recycling and collection, the County Council had to carry on the process and it was important to get people together to discuss the best way forward.  

Councillor Nicholson (Stanwix Rural) asked whether the wheelybins for garden waste had been delivered to Botchergate and Denton Holme when the garden waste scheme had been commenced.  Mr Battersby confirmed that the scheme for collection of garden waste had been a desktop exercise and a range of criteria had been used as it had been necessary to complete the exercise quickly.  Problems and issues had been revisited as the scheme continued and particularly in response to questions and comments on the hotline.  He further added that the boxes used for recycling were made out of recycled materials, but he was not certain about the green wheelybins.

Mr Battersby further commented that if a 4th crew was employed he would redesign the collection rounds to include the various settlements and, although he would consider the provision of skips, he did not wish to generate too much waste as the recycling credits funding from the County Council was  not inexhaustable.

In response to a question from Ian Powley (St Cuthbert Without Parish Council) Mr Battersby felt it might be possible to replace existing waste bins with wheelybins and it was likely that a pilot scheme would be introduced which would enable the Council to transfer from bins to wheelybins.  He added that there was a substantial cost to the provision of wheelybins.  He also added that it was likely that there could be a pilot scheme for fortnightly collections but he would need to assess the implications of that and engage the community to join in the discussions and design the scheme.

11.
TALKIN TARN

Councillor Bloxham reported on the transfer of the Talkin Tarn Estate from the County Council to the City Council and informed the meeting that whilst the City Council’s Executive had been amenable to taking over the Talkin Tarn Estate from the County Council, the County Council have always declined to include the transfer of the Talkin Tarn Hotel in the agreement.

He informed the meeting that the City Council wanted to take over the Estate and invest substantial sums of money in developing the shops, toilets, workshops, education centre and cafeteria, etc and improve the Tarn in order to protect and improve the amenities which were on offer.  The proposal had been considered in the City Council for approximately 18 months and the Council’s Overview & Scrutiny Committees had investigated and were supportive of the idea to take over the Tarn.  However, at the Council meeting on 23rd November the proposals had been rejected when the Labour Councillors and Liberal Democratic Councillors had joined together to vote against it.  Councillor Bloxham felt that this created difficulties, especially as  many members of the community had praised the Council for its proposals to protect the Tarn and develop the amenities and provide a facility which the community could be proud of and enjoy.  Councillor Bloxham had hoped to report to the meeting on the proposals, but he was now not certain of the future plans for Talkin Tarn.  He commented that whilst the County Council still wished to proceed, he was concerned that they may look for other ways of dealing with the Talkin Tarn Estate.  

In response to a question from Councillor Nicholson (Stanwix Rural Parish Council), Councillor Bloxham welcomed the suggestion that Parish Councils write in with their views or messages of support.  Councillor Firth added that the Motion that had been passed by Council presented a stumbling block as the Executive had to ensure that the Talkin Tarn Hotel was included as part of the takeover.  He added that as the County Council owned the Hotel, they could not give the Hotel away and if it was transferred it would need to be a sale.  He was not certain that the City Council wanted to spend a substantial amount of money on buying a Hotel.  

Mr Sheard, Cumbria County Council, added that there had been a positive impact from the discussions on the future of Talkin Tarn in that the County Council had dedicated the path around the Tarn and, whilst the situation with regard to the management of the Tarn was still to be resolved, it was the County Council’s view that the City Council had the right capacity to deal with the management of the Tarn as a country park.  The County Council had responded to some of the issues by dedicating a public right of way which would be there forever, but the issue of the management of the country park still needed to be resolved.

12.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Mr Moth, Secretary Carlisle Parish Councils Association, gave notice to the City Council that several Parishes were experiencing difficulty with IT support.  It was noted that there was a need to discuss and clarify the issue of support which he would raise with officers.

13.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

RESOLVED – That the date of the next meeting be the 9th June 2005.  The meeting to be hosted by the Parish Councils Association at the Orton Village Hall.

14.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Leader announced that Claire Rankin, Rural Support Officer, would be starting her maternity leave as from Christmas Eve.  He thanked Claire for her work in supporting Parishes and in strengthening the links with rural affairs and wished her all the best for the forthcoming birth and looked forward to seeing her upon her return.  

The Leader also indicated that refreshments were available and he invited all present to join him for refreshments at the conclusion of the meeting.  

(The meeting ended at 9:30 pm)

